
January 18, 2021 

 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, January 18, 2021 at 7:30 pm. at the 

East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 17602. The meeting was 

called to order by Chairman Corey Meyer. In addition to Mr. Meyer, supervisors present were: Mr. John 

Blowers, Mr. Dave Buckwalter and Mr. Ethan Demme. Mr. Glenn Eberly was absent. Also, present was 

Mr. Ralph Hutchison Township Manager and Ms. Tara Hitchens Director of Planning/Zoning Officer via 

Zoom. 

 

The meeting was held using Zoom, an internet web conferencing tool. A recorded statement was played 

regarding the use of Zoom for this public meeting including instructions for the public to use in order to 

participate in the meeting. 

 

In attendance in the meeting room: 

 

Roger Fry, representing Levi King 

Lynn Commero, representing LNP via Zoom 

Mark Stanley via Zoom 

Skip Reynolds via Zoom 

Ken Hornbeck via Zoom 

Brad Mowbray via Zoom 

 

Public Comment (non-agenda items) 

 

      None 

 

Consent Agenda 

a. Approval of the Minutes of the Monday, January 4, 2021 Regular Meeting 

b. Approval to pay invoices from all funds: Total $383,299.84 

c. Request for Release of Financial Security: Eby – 610 Millcross Road 

 

Chairman Meyers presented the bills to be paid from various funds for the total amount of 

$383,299.84. He mentioned the large payment amount to $10,095.73 to American Rock Salt Co. for bulk 

road salt. Chairman Meyer also mentioned the requested for Release of Financial Security for Eby – 610 

Millcross Road which is a full release. 

 

Mr. Blowers made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented. Mr. Buckwalter seconded the 

motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 

 

 

Old Business 

 

        None 

 

New Business 

 

a. McDonald’s Land Development Plan #20-18, including Zoning issue re: Parking – Lincoln 

Highway East / East Town Center 

 



Chairman Meyer stated that the applicant wishes to table this until the February 1st meeting. 

 

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to table McDonald’s Land Development Plan. Mr. Demme seconded the 

motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  

 

b. King Lot Add-on Plan #20-19: 12 Hedgewood Avenue 

 

Mr. Roger Fry of Fry Surveying, Inc. was in attendance representing the applicant Levi King who wants 

to subdivide an existing property located at 8 Hedgewood Ave. and add this acreage to the existing lot at 

12 Hedgewood Avenue. This project will be removing 3,236 square feet from the 8 Hedgewood Ave. 

property which will result in a 40,222 square foot lot and transfer it to the lot at 12 Hedgewood Ave. 

creating a 24,882 square foot lot. Mr. Fry stated they are asking for a few waivers. The first is preliminary 

plan, second is plan scale. They are also asking for a deferment of the street improvements including the 

road widening, curb and sidewalks. Under general comments he stated that he removed some Leacock 

Township references. Under zoning he stated they have addressed the issues and he believes its ok and 

that they will wait for David Miller’s responses on it. Mr. Fry stated that they can’t meet the letter of the 

law on the driveway intersections as far as clear sights but they do have adequate safe stopping distance. 

He mentioned that it is a dead-end road. Mr. Fry stated that he believes there are two homes to the east of 

the King Properties. Under subdivision and land development he said that they would verify the accuracy 

of legal description. He also said that the property clearly has a shared driveway. Number three Mr. Fry 

stated he did not provide the sealed letter, they actually set pins with properties today.  

 

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the King Lot Add-on Plan #20-19: 12 Hedgewood Avenue 

contingent on the letter dated January 8th from David Miller granting the waiver #1 and #2 and deferring 

the waiver request for #’s 3, 4 and 5 regarding curbs, sidewalks road frontage improvements. Mr. Blowers 

seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 

 

c. Informal Discussion re: Residential Limits in Business Park Zoning District – High Associates 

 

Mr. Ken Hornbeck introduced himself Mr. Brad Mowbray and Mr. Mark Stanley who were all in 

attendance via zoom to have a informal discussion with the Board about a possible text amendment. He 

stated that the text amendment request would be to remove the current cap on the number of multi-family 

units that they can build in Greenfield as well as potentially removing the cap on the number of 

manufactured homes they could build in Greenfield. He also indicated that these two types of housing are 

defined differently in the BP Zoning language. Mr. Hornbeck stated that this is basically what they 

wanted to talk about with the board.  

 

The Board members and the representatives of High Associates proceeded to have their informal 

discussion. Board members generally expressed support for providing additional flexibility in the zoning 

ordinance. Staff was directed to work with High’s representatives on this. It was suggested that a limit on 

the amount of land / acreage available for residential use may be a better approach rather than the number 

of units allowed. 

 

Action Items 

 

a. Resolution Appointing CPA firm to complete 2020 Audit 

 

Mr. Hutchison stated that this is an annual process whenever the Township is going to appoint a CPA. It 

needs to be done through a resolution. The Township had to advertise that the Board was going to consider 

this at least 30 days in advance which the Township has done and so it is now ready for the Board’s 

consideration. 



 

Mr. Blowers made a motion to adopt Resolution Appointing CPA firm to complete 2020 Audit. Mr. Demme 

seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  

 

Resolution 2021-03 

 

 

Manager’s Report: 

 

a. Request for Speed Limit change: Eastbrook Road / Rt. 896 

 

Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township received this request under the policy that was adopted by the 

Board a little while ago which outlined how residents could make the request to deal with a speeding 

concern. He stated the Township received this request in December and it was processed through the policy 

whereby Charlie received it and forwarded it on the police department to gather crash data. In addition, the 

Township did put up the speed timing signs that they have on Eastbrook road and gathered some data that 

way. Mr. Hutchison stated that he tried to summarize the data in a memo which was given to Board. He 

stated the one item that he would like to point out is that the gentlemen who submitted the request Mr. 

Quinn was not able to or chose not to gather signatures from anyone along Eastbrook Road or in his 

neighborhood. Mr. Quinn doesn’t actually live on Eastbrook Road either but that was not consistent with 

the Board’s policy but in any event the Township put it through the process and brings it to the Board. Mr. 

Hutchison stated that his recommendation having looked at all the information gathered as part of the 

process would be that the Board consider authorizing Township staff to share the information that they 

gather with Mr. Quinn and indicate that the formal request to change the speed limit on Eastbrook Road 

would not be submitted to PennDOT. He stated additionally that the Board can direct staff to continue to 

maintain a police presence on Eastbrook Road and periodically deploy Township signs to both alert the 

public as to their speed and gathered data. 

 

After a brief discussion 

 

Chairman Meyer stated that the Board would accept the suggestion that Mr. Hutchison presented of going 

back to Mr. Quinn and that the police can do some additional work in that area and occasionally have the 

signs there when they’re not doing other studies. He believes that this would be helpful. 

 

b. Request to DEP for delay in Stormwater Pollution Reduction Requirements 

 

Mr. Hutchison stated that in response to the discussions that the board has had over the last few meetings 

he did reach out to DEP regarding a request to delay the requirements for stormwater pollution reductions. 

He stated that they were a little difficult to get a hold of because they’re not working in their offices. He 

eventually did get an email address for Mr. Arwood who is the contact for all thing’s stormwater. He did 

respond to Mr. Hutchison’s email request and indicated that there’s not a process to request a time extension 

at this time. Mr. Arwood did say that he had a couple of similar inquiries but he suspects many others are 

thinking along the same lines. He goes on to say as you may know MS4 general permit which requires the 

pollutant reductions is set to expire in 2023 and that no decisions have been made on what pollutant 

requirements will be included or whether there will be new requirements or a continuation on previous 

ones. Once those decisions are made well before the 2023 expiration date he said that DEP will advise 

permittees of the procedures. Mr. Hutchison stated that in addition to that contact he did reach out to PSATS 

to purse their lobbying efforts in this regard. He mentioned that its ongoing and that he has been emailing 

back and forth and trying to make sure that they understand what the issue is for the Township. He has also 

had contact with Representative Greiner and talked to him about it. He stated that these are the efforts that 

has taken place. 



 

There was a brief discussion among the Board members. 

 

Board members then had a discussion regarding what other steps could be taken in order to assist the 

community through the impacts of the pandemic. It was generally concluded that there wasn’t any more 

that could be done regarding the stormwater fee and related pollution reduction projects. 

 

Board members then focused on the utility fees charged for the sanitary sewer system services. After 

discussing the merits of providing some relief in these charges, Board members requested that Mr. 

Hutchison have a Resolution prepared for consideration at the next meeting that would provide all sanitary 

sewer accounts with a 10% credit for services provided in 2021. 

 

 

 

c. Lincoln Highway Streetscape Plan Implementation Report 

 

Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township has six street streetscape plan projects that are underway in various 

phases of development. The Rockvale Trail project what the Township been calling phase three which is 

that portion of the corridor east of the Tanger Dutch Wonderland intersection. The Western Gateway project 

which is essentially between Strasburg Pike and Oakview Road. The 896 intersection and the trail from 

Strasburg Pike to South Oakview and then most recently starting with the branding Gateway Signage 

Wayfinding project. There are also a number of private development projects which continue their 

improvements that were recommended. Mr. Hutchison stated that Township staff did have a meeting on 

the 8th with the Township design engineer to review the status of those efforts they have been doing this on 

a monthly basis. The Township continues to work towards completion of those as quickly as they can. Mr. 

Hutchison stated that staff has been communicating with the design folks who are involved with the Western 

Gateway project, and that they received a set of preliminary plans back in the early fall. They a number of 

comments with concerns that staff had about the preliminary that had been prepared and it not being 

consistent with the streetscape plan. This was share with them back in early November. Mr. Hutchison also 

mentioned that the Township received their response to the concerns today. So, staff is in the process of 

going over those and hope to continue to work with them to get those plans to be what they want them to 

be which is to be consistent with the streetscape plan. 

 

d. Walnut Street Extension / Greater Lancaster Heritage Pathway Report 

 

Mr. Hutchison stated that staff continues to work at these and that they get updated plans periodically and 

they have been going over them. He stated that he did ask the Township engineer to provide staff with a 

little bit of assistance in looking at what they might do at the end of Oak Grove Drive to deal with what 

they see as a future concern about parking need in that area. He also mentioned that it has been put in the 

newsletter and on the website. At the next Board meeting there will be a presentation and staff have asked 

people to join by zoom because of the limitations on in person meetings. 

 

Adjournment 

 

A motion was made by Mr. Blowers and seconded by Mr. Demme to adjourn the meeting. The motion 

was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be held on Monday, 

February 1, 2021 beginning at 7:30 pm. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Ralph Hutchison  

Township Manager 
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